
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL
June 19, 2006

PUBLIC HEARING

The public hearing was brought to order at 7:16 p.m. by
Mayor Mark G. Schaeffer. Mr. Hugg explained that at the
last meeting Council considered the request for annexation
from Slaughter’s, Inc for property on North Carter Road,
and conducted a legislative fact finding. He said even
though the appropriate zoning was discussed, it was
discovered that Council had not officially conducted a
public hearing on the rezoning itself. Therefore it is on
the agenda tonight.

Mr. Hugg stated parcels DC-00-018.08-01-26.00-000, DC-00-
018.08-01-26.01-000, and DC-00-018.08-01-34.00-000 are
currently zoned RS1 in Kent County. He said the property
owners are requesting a zoning classification of R2-A in
the Town of Smyrna, as required for annexation.

Clarence Collins, representing Slaughter’s Inc., 355 Lake
Como Circle, Smyrna came forward to speak. Mr. Collins
stated they are trying to annex these parcels into town and
need to have the appropriate zoning in place. He said they
want to annex the parcels into town to make them more
appealing to sell. Councilwoman White asked if they would
be selling individual lots. Mr. Collins stated they would
be selling all of the parcels together.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if the state strategies map supported
this rezoning. Mr. Hugg stated this rezoning is consistent
with the state strategies map and with the Comprehensive
Plan.  

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there were any more questions.
There were none. Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone
present to speak against the rezoning. No one came
forward. 

Mayor Schaeffer closed the public hearing at 7:20 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Mayor Mark
G. Schaeffer. Members of Council present were A. Douglas
Chervenak, Gene A. Mullen, Memphis P. Evans, William D.
Pressley Sr., Valerie M. White, and Patrick J. Cahill.
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Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Chief
Richard H. Baldwin, Attorney Erika Schrader, and Recording
Secretary Valerie L. Heritage.

Chief Baldwin led the Pledge of Allegiance followed by a 
moment of silence.

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA

Mr. Hugg stated that the Council had copies of an amended
agenda on the table in front of them, adding item 9G.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to accept the agenda.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried
unanimously.

MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Councilman Mullen made the motion to accept the minutes of
the June 5, 2006 Council meeting. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.

REPORTS

A. Bills & Financial Statement.  There were none.

B. Presiding Officer’s Statement. Mayor Schaeffer did not
have a report.

C. Town Attorney.  Ms. Schrader did not have a report.

D. Police Chief. Chief Baldwin stated that he had no
written report this evening; however, he did want to note
that they were anticipating some difficulties with traffic
on the evening of July 4, 2006 for the fireworks due to the
no parking at North Elementary School. He said they have
been working with the 4th of July Association, Fire
Department, Fire Marshal’s office, and the gentleman who is
shooting the fireworks, and they have contacted the folks
from the little league field and have been able to shift
the location for the fireworks from the municipal park to
the little league fields this year. Chief Baldwin stated
that parking will be available at both the high school and
the middle school. 
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E. Town Manager. Mr. Hugg stated he wanted to report that
the conversion of the electric system was completed on
Saturday morning. He said he really appreciated the work
of the Electric Department. Mr. Hugg said he also
appreciated the help from Public Works and the Police
Department along the way. 

Mr. Hugg stated that the new water tower now has its first
coat of white paint and should be finished in approximately
two weeks, weather permitting. He said the water tower
should begin service in early August.

Mr. Hugg stated that he had been asked by staff about
declaring July 3, 2006 a holiday since July 4, 2006 is a
holiday. He also questioned if Council will meet on July
3, 2006 as scheduled. Councilman Mullen asked if there is
money in the budget to cover an additional holiday. Mr.
Hugg stated that staff would get paid one way or the other.
Mayor Schaeffer stated he remembered that Council has
granted this in the past. Mr. Hugg stated he believes it
has happened at least one other time. Councilman Evans
made the motion to close town hall on July 3, 2006, reopen
on July 5, 2006, and hold the Council meeting on July 5,
2006. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried
unanimously.

F. Committees. Councilman Mullen reported that the Finance
Committee held a meeting on June 14, 2006 and discussed
several items including the audit, which is now complete.
Mr. Hugg stated there are draft copies in Council’s packets
and the official bound copies will be delivered to Council
for the second meeting in July. Mr. Hugg stated it is a
‘clean opinion audit’ which means there were no findings of
any reportable items. Councilman Cahill stated he would
like to commend town staff, the IT Department, and
Financial Department for getting this audit completed
months and months earlier than last year. Mr. Hugg stated
that we are already seeing the benefits of the new
accounting system. Councilman Mullen stated he got the
impression from the auditors that they were impressed with
the new system and staff as well.  

Councilman Mullen stated the Finance Committee also
discussed the 2006 list of deferrals and cuts, and capital
project financing. He said because of the amount of items
on the agenda, they were not able to discuss everything
they wanted to address. Councilman Mullen stated there is
another Finance Committee meeting scheduled for June 21,
2006 at 3 p.m.
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Councilman Chervenak stated the Ad Hoc Library Committee
met and discussed strategies for getting a new library for
the town.  

Councilman Chervenak stated Council needs to discuss issues
of demonstrations in our town. He said this is because
Seaford had a very difficult time with a demonstration when
a soldier that was in Iraq was buried. Councilman
Chervenak stated he is not sure if our town is ready to
deal with something like this. Councilman Mullen stated
that Stephanie Hansen, Attorney for the City of Seaford,
offered her assistance to municipalities that would like to
review their policy. Councilman Cahill asked if this
required a motion. Mayor Schaeffer stated no, Mr. Hugg
could do this and report back at the next meeting. 

Mr. Hugg stated that the Business Development Committee had
met on June 8, 2006. He said item 9G on the agenda was
added at the request of the Business Development Committee
for discussion.

Larry Thornton of the Ethics Drafting Committee stated they
have met a total of four times since mid April, and are
very close to a final draft of a document. He said they
would then submit it to Council and Mr. Hugg for review,
and hopefully meet with Council in mid July to discuss and
answer any questions. Mr. Thornton stated the document has
two parts, a Code of Conduct, and an Ethics Committee game
plan. Mr. Thornton commended Erika Schrader and Carol
McKinney for all of their work in drafting this document.
Mayor Schaeffer suggested having a workshop with the Ethics
Drafting Committee once the document is complete to discuss
it.  

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS

Visitors present were Joan MacKnight, Dorothy Nulty, Rodney
Slaughter, John O’Grady, Helen & Gordon Miller, Norma
Hartnett, James E. Veit Sr., Carl G. Richards, Marian
Bower, Alan A. Collins, Clarence Collins, Cherl Hall, Betty
Hall, Ann Henning, Seth Clevenger, Pat Stombaugh, Kathy
Young, Duane Young, Charlotte Middleton, Julia Cahill, John
A. Foltz, Larry & Cheryl Thornton, Cris & Dee Watson, John
Frazee Jr., Chris Mullen, Grace Ennis, Barbara Hawes, Tom
Wuerzer, James Permelia, Michelle MacDonald, Jeremy
MacDonald, Pam Knotts, and Rosemary Mast.  
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Joan MacKnight, 735 Radnor Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. Mac Knight stated that on May 2, 2006 she had
asked Council three questions and she was wondering if
Council had any answers. Mayor Schaeffer asked Ms. Mac
Knight to repeat the questions. Ms. MacKnight said she
asked: 1) Can something be done about the intersection at
Route 13 and Carter Road? She said when you come out of
Carter Road and go south on Route 13 to go across to get to
the shopping center, people are making u-turns and almost
side swiping you. She said it is a very dangerous
situation. 2) When Simon’s Corner and Mr. Ramunno’s
projects are completed would Bon Ayre have a traffic light
to get out? She said it is difficult getting out of there
now and feels it will only get worse. Mayor Schaeffer
suggested adding this to the next Public Safety Committee
meeting. 3) When someone from the public asks questions
at the Council meetings, what does Council do, how do they
do it, and in what time frame? Ms. MacKnight stated she
had made a form that everyone could use. Ms. MacKnight
gave the form to staff. Councilman Mullen stated that he
has seen a very preliminary plan from DelDOT that would
move Carter Road so it would come out to Route 13 at the
entrance into Gateway North Shopping Center near Mike’s,
and they would add a second traffic light there.

Joseph Wilson, 27 Harkins Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Wilson stated he is concerned about the
children having something to do for the summer. He asked
if it is true we gave $5,000.00 to a bar for steps, and did
not allocate any money for the Boys & Girls Club. Mr.
Wilson stated if we do not allocate any money for the Boys
& Girls Club, or any structured environment for the
children, then might as well build more prisons. He said
our children are our future.

Ann Henning, 46 Raphael Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.
Ms. Henning stated that there is no water truck on site at
the Simon’s Corner construction area. She said their house
is coated with about an inch of dust because of this.
Councilman Mullen stated the construction Ms. Henning is
referring to is at Cambria Village, not Simon’s Corner. He
said he would take care of it.  

Jeremy MacDonald, 347 East Frazier Street, Smyrna came
forward to speak. Mr. MacDonald stated there is a drug
problem across the street from his home. He said he has
actually seen it happen. Mr. MacDonald said there are
stereos on at all hours of the day and night, and he has
called the police and nothing has been done.  He said that 



Mayor & Council Page 6  June 19, 2006

his wife video taping what is going on, as Mayor Schaeffer
had suggested, will not happen. Mr. MacDonald said he will
not allow her to be put in that danger. He said he has
called the State, State Police, Governor Minner’s office,
and the Attorney General’s office. Mr. MacDonald said that
the police need to take care of this. Mayor Schaeffer
asked Chief Baldwin if they could get a review of this
property at the next Public Safety Committee meeting.

Michelle MacDonald, 347 East Frazier Street, Smyrna came
forward to speak. Mrs. MacDonald stated that she works at
a restaurant and when she comes home at night there are
about eight cars lining the street. She said they make
comments such as “you better watch your back”. Mrs.
MacDonald said they think she sits at her window and calls
the police. She said she did not appreciate the suggestion
to video tape what is going on. Mrs. MacDonald said they
have two children at home and she does not want anything
happen to them.  

Mr. MacDonald stated there is an untagged motorcycle that
these people speed up and down, around 60-70 miles an hour,
Frazier Street. Mr. MacDonald asked why the town does not
follow Kent County’s noise ordinance. Mayor Schaeffer
stated the town has their own noise ordinance. Mr.
MacDonald stated that he was told there is no noise
ordinance. Chief Baldwin stated the town does have a noise
ordinance, but does not go into effect until 11:00 p.m.;
however, any unreasonable noise at any time of the day
would be enforceable.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Set Zoning Designation for 535 Lexington Avenue, Lowman.
Mayor Schaeffer stated he would not participate in 8A or 8B
and passed the gavel to Councilman Evans. Councilman
Mullen called a point of order. He said the gavel needs to
pass to the Vice Mayor unless Vice Mayor is not present,
per the Charter. Councilman Mullen stated personal issues
need to be put aside and get business done. Councilwoman
stated that she agreed; however, it does not seem this is
going to happen. She said Council needs to move on and
address town business. Councilman Chervenak stated that he
agreed with Councilman Mullen that we need to follow the
Charter. Councilman Cahill stated that as Vice Mayor, in
the sake of expediency for tonight’s meeting, he would like
to pass the gavel to Councilman Evans as if it had been
passed to himself. Councilman Cahill said he felt this
should be addressed at another time.  Councilman Evans 
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stated that he felt the same. He said he wished Council
would resolve the issue quickly. Councilman Evans stated
he is sick and tired of getting slammed. Councilmen Cahill
and Mullen commended Councilman Evans for the great job he
has done when he has presided over Council meetings. 

Mr. Hugg stated that he would like Council to consider
agenda items 8A and 8B together. He said this is the final
step in the annexation process for this property. Mr. Hugg
briefly reviewed the history of this property. He stated
this is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to set the zoning for 535
Lexington Avenue, Lowman property at R-3. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Pressley. Councilman Mullen stated
he had a problem setting this high of a zoning density for
this area. Motion passed with Councilwoman White,
Councilmen Cahill, Pressley, and Evans voting for, and
Councilmen Mullen and Chervenak voting against.

Councilman Cahill stated he voted for the rezoning because
it is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, and comes
with the recommendations of staff and Planning & Zoning,
and there are no strong objections from the community that
he has heard.

Councilwoman White stated she voted for the rezoning
because it came with the recommendation of Planning &
Zoning.

Councilman Pressley stated he voted for the rezoning
because it came with the recommendation of Planning &
Zoning.

Councilman Evans stated he voted for the rezoning because
it is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

B. Adopt Resolution to Approve Annexation of 535 Lexington
Avenue, Lowman. Mr. Hugg stated Council now needs to
ratify the annexation. Councilman Cahill made the motion
to adopt the resolution to approve the annexation of 535
Lexington Avenue, Lowman property. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Pressley. Motion passed with Councilwoman
White, Councilmen Mullen, Evans, Pressley and Cahill voting
for, and Councilman Chervenak voting against.  
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C. SECOND READING: Ord. No. 014-06, Chapter 70, Utilities
ref. Procedure for Payment of Utility Bills after Two
Returned Checks. Mr. Hugg explained this is a second
reading of an ordinance to amend the procedures for payment
of utility bills when there have been two returned checks.
Councilman Evans made the motion to adopt this as the
second reading of Ord. No. 014-06, Chapter 70, Utilities
ref. Procedure for Payment of Utility Bills after Two
Returned Checks. Motion was seconded by Councilman Cahill
and carried unanimously. 

D. Moratorium. Mr. Hugg explained that Council received a
copy tonight of a draft of a resolution for consideration
by Council that was forwarded to him by Councilwoman White.
He said in essence it is a resolution, which if passed,
would establish a moratorium on a variety of development
actions for a period of at least six months for purposes of
allowing staff to do some additional work on some of our
ordinances and to catch up on some of the capital
improvement projects. 

Councilwoman White stated there are a lot of things going
on, there are questions with the financial situation, and
there are personnel issues that have to be addressed. She
said every time there is a committee meeting, something
else is added to that meeting. Councilwoman White stated
she has a lot of questions about things the town is doing.
Councilwoman White said she and Councilman Mullen are
voting on some things that were started a year ago. She
said there is no housing that is being built for an average
median family as stated in the Comprehensive Plan, what is
being built is too expensive. Councilwoman White stated
this moratorium would allow the town to catch up with
everything that is going on.  

Mayor Schaeffer asked when the Comprehensive Plan would be
updated next. Mr. Hugg stated it would be done in February
or March of 2007.

Councilman Chervenak suggested this be referred to the Long
Range Planning Committee. He said this committee meets the
last Friday of each month.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if the town’s attorney has had a
chance to review the moratorium resolution. Mr. Hugg
stated he did not believe Mr. Jaywork has reviewed it yet,
and he knows Ms. Schrader just received it tonight. Ms.
Schrader stated no review was done by their office.
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Councilman Pressley asked how this moratorium would affect
the town financially. Mr. Hugg stated there are pros and
cons of a moratorium. He said that while it does allow
time for people to regroup, a significant amount of the
General Fund comes from subdivision reviews, building
permits, and other items that are affiliated with
development. Mr. Hugg said there would be a real and
definite financial impact on the town if new projects were
to be delayed.

Mayor Schaeffer stated in the past, when Council received
something new at their meeting, they would not make a
decision until possibly the next meeting. He also felt it
should be reviewed by Mr. Jaywork’s office prior to any
decision being made to see if there may be legal
ramifications.

Councilman Mullen stated he agrees with the spirit of the
resolution; however, he is concerned with the economic
aspects.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to refer this draft
resolution to the Long Range Planning Committee for
evaluation as soon as possible, and that a copy of the
draft resolution is provided to the town attorney’s office
for evaluation. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen
and carried unanimously.  

NEW BUSINESS

A. Resolution to designate No Parking on Both Sides of
Georges Alley between East Mount Vernon and East North
Streets. Mr. Hugg explained this is a confirming
resolution. He said Council took action last meeting to
actually post this area for no parking; however, the town
code requires a resolution for this action. Chief Baldwin
stated he appreciated how quickly Mr. Hugg and the Public
Works Department took care of this matter.

Councilman Mullen made the motion to approve the resolution
to designate no parking on both sides of Georges Alley
between East Mount Vernon and East North Streets. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.

B. Resignation of Attorney Jaywork. Councilman Mullen
stated he would like to ask for a resolution from Council
to write Mr. Jaywork a letter of apology for the acts of
some member of this Council, where Mr. Jaywork’s letter of
resignation was sent to most of the members of the press.
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Councilman Mullen said this action was outrageous and that
Council owed Mr. Jaywork an apology.

Councilman Cahill explained for the benefit of the visitors
that under the Freedom of Information Act, things discussed
in an Executive Session are never to be discussed outside
of that Executive Session. He said a letter from Mr.
Jaywork was faxed anonymously to all the media outlets, and
there were comments made on the front page of the
newspapers by members of this Council that clearly violated
the confidentiality of that law.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to have Council issue a
letter of apology to Mr. Jaywork. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Chervenak. Councilman Cahill read a rough draft
of a letter of apology from Council to Mr. Jaywork. Motion
carried unanimously.

Councilman Mullen stated he is appalled. He said when a
member of Council violates what goes on in an Executive
Session it raises a question of ethics. Councilman Mullen
stated that for Mayor Schaeffer to make comments, about the
Executive Session, to the press were reprehensible. Mayor
Schaeffer stated that he received a telephone call from a
reporter who said he had the letter in his hand and asked
Mayor Schaeffer about the letter.

Councilman Chervenak read Mayor Schaeffer’s quote from the
newspaper. Councilman Chervenak stated he feels this is
the most disrespectful and disgraceful thing that has ever
happened in the Town of Smyrna. 

Councilman Cahill made the motion to Council conduct an
investigation into what occurred in this incident, and to
try to determine what we can do to prevent this travesty
from occurring in the future. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

Councilman Cahill made the motion to table discussion of
Mr. Jaywork’s resignation until the next Council meeting or
until Mr. Jaywork notifies Council he is in better health
and is able to discuss this with Council. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

C. Hearing ref. Fence Adjustment at 512 Cindy Lane, Goss.
Mr. Hugg explained that when a customer requests an
adjustment to the fence ordinance, and someone submits a
written letter of objection, a public hearing must be held.
He said a letter of objection was received and this would
constitute as the public hearing.  
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Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone present to speak
for the fence adjustment request. David Goss, 512 Cindy
Lane, Smyrna came forward to speak. Mr. Goss stated they
have made this request because they have two grandchildren,
ages two and four, and they want to provide a private, safe
area for them to play in. He said his neighbor has a very
large dog, which he believes to be a Rottweiler. Mr. Goss
stated that when this dog stands on its hind legs, its head
and shoulders are above his neighbor’s fence. He said this
dog is very gentle and they have had no problems with it;
however, they do not know what would happen if there are
two children playing in the back yard. Therefore they have
requested this fence adjustment. Councilman Cahill asked
if there had been an objection to this fence adjustment.
Mr. Hugg confirmed an objection was received by staff.
Staff clarified that a letter of objection was received
that stated they would not be able to treat the back side
of their wooden fence if this new fence is erected, and
therefore their fence would deteriorate.  

Councilman Pressley recused himself from this item.

Mayor Schaeffer asked if there was anyone present to speak
against the fence adjustment request.  No one came forward.

Councilman Mullen made the motion to approve the fence
adjustment for 512 Cindy Lane. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Evans. Motion passed with Councilwoman White,
Councilmen Cahill, Evans, Mullen, and Chervenak voting for.

D. Recommendation of Finance Committee – Increase in Bond
Anticipation Note. Mr. Hugg explained the Finance
Committee discussed the financing for the various capital
projects that the town has underway at their last meeting.
He said this was due to the anticipation of going to the
bond market at some time in the future, and a concern that
we maintain an adequate cash flow for revenues coming in to
cover all of our capital outlays as well as our operating
outlays. Mr. Hugg stated that he and Gary Stulir, Finance
Department Manager, met with PNC Bank to discuss long term
financing for capital projects and that we may need to go
to the bond market before the end of this year. Mr. Hugg
said the current bond anticipation note the town has from
April of last year will expire in early 2007. He said they
asked PNC Bank if it would be possible to increase the
amount of the bond anticipation note, given that the
original limitation was a function of the assessed value of
the town, not specifically the amount of money that we knew
we needed to complete the electric system and to build the
water tower.  Mr. Hugg stated Council has a memo and a copy
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of a draft letter from PNC Bank offering to extend our bond
anticipation note by up to $2,000,000.00 to allow the town
to continue the short term financing of our capital
projects in anticipation of a bond sale this fall. He said
this was discussed by the Finance Committee and there was a
motion to recommend to Council that staff be authorized to
pursue with PNC Bank an increase in our bond anticipation
note of $2,000,000.00.  

Councilman Cahill made the motion to accept the
recommendation of the Finance Committee in regards to an
increase in the bond anticipation note. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.

E. General Assembly Issues. Mr. Hugg explained he has been
tracking with George Wright the various activities of the
General Assembly as they move into their last two weeks of
a legislative session. He said there are three bills that
have the potential to significantly and potentially
adversely affect the town and the town’s finances. Mr.
Hugg they are: 1) Senate Bill 225, which is know as the
recycling bill; 2) House Bill 451, which is a bill that
conveniently excludes Kent County and Kent County
municipalities from enabling legislation for tax increment
financing and special district financing; and 3) House Bill
506, which could theoretically take as much as 50 percent
of our real property transfer tax and divert it for
farmland preservation and open space preservation in the
county. Mr. Hugg stated that the only one that is thought
to see action before the end of the session is Senate Bill
225. He said this bill would require separation and
recycling of various kinds of waste materials in the
interest of reducing the demands on Delaware Solid Waste
Authority’s landfills and hopefully generating some market
for recycled items. Mr. Hugg stated the difficulty is it
would require, effective January 1, 2007, all organic yard
waste generated by a municipality be sent to a recycling
facility for which an additional fee would be charged and
therefore not be collected by our trash collectors, or
disposed of by the town when we conduct our spring clean-up
in the DSWA landfills. He said this would create a
negative impact on the town. Mr. Hugg stated he has
drafted a letter where the Town of Smyrna takes a position
in opposition to Senate Bill 225 as drafted specifically
because of the organic yard waste provisions, and he would
like Council to authorize him to send this letter to
Representative Bruce Ennis and Representative Bethany Hall-
Long.
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Councilman Cahill made the motion as stated by Mr. Hugg.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and carried
unanimously.

F. Façade Grant Approval for 20 East Commerce Street,
Knotts. Mr. Hugg asked Janet Vinc, Manager of Planning and
Zoning, to speak about this. Ms. Vinc briefly reviewed
this façade grant application with Council.  

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the façade

improvement matching grant for 20 East Commerce Street for
the Knotts property. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Chervenak. Mayor Schaeffer stated it is in the amount of
$4,545.00. Motion passed with Councilwoman White,
Councilmen Cahill, Chervenak, Evans, and Mullen voting for,
and Councilman Pressley not voting.

G. Recommendations of Business Development Committee – That
Council Refocus the Effort on the Downtown Area
Revitalization. Mr. Hugg explained Business Development
Committee met on June 8, 2006 and they made a
recommendation to Council to refocus the effort on the
downtown area revitalization by keeping the façade grant
program and continuing with the approved streetscape
improvement projects.

Mayor Schaeffer stated he felt it would be appropriate to
make a motion to support the Business Development
Committee’s recommendation.

Councilman Cahill made the motion as stated by Mayor
Schaeffer. Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and
carried unanimously.

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS

Councilman Evans stated he had three items he would like to
mention. He said this weekend he received numerous calls
about the trash not being picked up in certain sections of
town. Mr. Hugg stated that the trash company had a truck
break down around 5 p.m. on Friday and they attempted to
notify us; however everyone had already left.

Councilman Evans stated it was on the agenda last month
about changing some street names. He said he has been
contacted by some upset residents who would like to know
who would be paying for them to change their licenses,
checks, etc… 
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Councilman Evans stated he has been a member of Council for
two years now. He asked all members of Council to leave
their differences outside. Councilman Evans said he is
tired of the arguing with one another, and feels Council
should move on with town business.

Councilwoman White stated she wanted to comment on
contacting the town solicitor. She said members of Council
are not to contact the town solicitor, only Mr. Hugg or the
Council as a whole.  All members of Council agreed.

Councilman Chervenak stated he wanted to comment on
Councilman Evans’ comment. Councilman Chervenak stated he
would love to have this Council function the way Councilman
Evans would like it to function. Councilman Chervenak
asked what Council should do when we have comments made in
public arena as we recently did. He said we need to do
something about it when it does happen, otherwise it will
continue to happen.

Councilman Mullen stated he attended University of Delaware
sponsored training for new council members and found it
extremely helpful. He said he recommends that all members
of Council would benefit from the training.

Councilman Mullen stated that he received several
complaints about a member of Council pulling up in front of
a local establishment and saw a town employee. He said
this member of Council sat there and stared at the employee
for quite some time. Councilman Mullen stated that he
feels this is harassment, and Council does not have the
right to try to intimidate the town employees.

ADJOURNMENT

Councilman Cahill made the motion to adjourn, seconded by
Councilman Chervenak. Meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
by unanimous vote.

_____________________________
Council Secretary
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